



2022 joint report to synods from the Lutheran School of Theology at Chicago & Wartburg Theological Seminary

Dear Partners in Ministry in the Greater Milwaukee Synod:

The Lutheran School of Theology at Chicago (LSTC) and Wartburg Theological Seminary (WTS), the two seminaries that the Greater Milwaukee Synod supports, stand united with a vision to form compassionate, ever-evolving leaders for a changing church.

The impact of the pandemic lingers, but both of our schools are thriving, having adapted well to a changing situation. We remain committed to forming leaders for the church who are deeply grounded in the gospel of Jesus Christ and well-prepared to accompany congregations and other church-related institutions into more diverse and adaptive ministries.

A few examples of these efforts by LSTC are highlighted below:

- LSTC joyfully began 2022 with the reinauguration of the Pero Center, renamed the
 Albert "Pete" Pero Jr. and Cheryl Stewart Pero Center for Intersectionality Studies, with
 Dr. Linda Thomas as the new program director. Also this past year LSTC's Antiracism
 Transformation Team was commissioned, and Vima Couvertier-Cruz was appointed
 director of diversity, inclusion, equity, and justice. Two related strategic plan initiatives
 were also launched: "Pursuing Equity: Race, Sexuality, Gender" and "Authentic
 Diversity."
- With LSTC's announcement of the \$2 million endowed Damm Chair, we are searching for an effective scholar with a record of inspiring teaching who can help LSTC integrate leadership cultivation into all aspects of our curriculum. This newly established chair was funded by a generous gift from Larry and Christie Tietjen and will help prepare mainly MDiv, MA and MAM students for ministry. It will allow LSTC to reach additional audiences to enhance leadership across the church. The seminary is also underway with the search process for a professor of Lutheran Systematic Theology with an expertise in global Lutheranism.
- Motivated by the need to provide scholarships for our students, LSTC has engaged in multiple fundraising initiatives, the majority of which have been board-directed. We were especially grateful for a \$1 million gift in 2021 that catapulted us into a successful fundraising year.
- As LSTC reached the conclusion of two years offering all courses in a blended format (remote and in person), we are grateful for the generous grant from the In Trust Center for Theological Schools that enabled LSTC to consult with Learning Forte (Learning for Theological Education). The firm helps seminaries and schools of theology upgrade online learning tools. The upshot of this partnership was a transition of all online learning to Brightspace, a state-of-the-art online learning platform.
- The board of directors has also actively engaged its own improvement in shared governance and attention to diversity, equity, and inclusion by active participation in the Wise Stewards program sponsored by In Trust. LSTC was one of ten schools elected for this program.

A few examples of these efforts by WTS are highlighted below:

- WTS received a Phase II Lily Grant for \$725,000 in support of two initiatives that are meant to develop resources for both leaders and congregations that come from diverse backgrounds. The one program is "Journey Together," a new competency-based TEEM program, which is offered fully in Spanish and English. The second initiative is a relaunch of LSPS, the Lutheran Seminary Program in the Southwest, which is expected in early July 2022.
- WTS has launched "Lead BOLDLY," a \$28 million comprehensive campaign built around Scholarships and Innovation as the top priorities. A \$6-7 million remodel of Fritschel Hall, the seminary's main academic building, is included in the innovation focus. With deep gratitude, they announced that \$20.5 million had already been received from lead donors.
- In December, WTS announced the formation of a new department, the Department for Vocation and Formation, led by Dr. Kris Stache, the Vice President for Leadership formation. This department was created to establish a more integrated network of support for students, from inquiry out into first call, as they are formed for a long career in public ministry.
- WTS called a new Hebrew Bible faculty member, Dr. Beth Elness-Hanson, who will join
 the faculty in July from her current position in Uppsala, Sweden. In other faculty news,
 long-time Hebrew Bible professor Ann Frischel will be retiring in July, and long-time
 dean, Craig Nessan, will be stepping down from the dean's position at the end of June,
 but continuing his role as professor of contextual theology and ethics.
- Finally, the theme of the presidential inauguration in November was "Life Together in a New Day." WTS has continued to live into that identity, grounded in its history but looking forward into the future, responding to the call of the Holy Spirit who is continually doing a new thing in our midst.

Please know that you are welcome at our seminaries at any time, online or in person! Participate in upcoming educational opportunities. Join us for community events. Worship alongside our students in chapel. Bring someone you know with gifts for ministry. Consider rostered ministry in the ELCA. Come create a meaningful connection with the future leaders that you and your synod support through your gifts to Wartburg and LSTC.

Your synod partnership is essential for LSTC and Wartburg to continue our shared mission of providing effective theological education and developing leaders for the many ministries of your congregation, synod, and the Evangelical Lutheran Church in America. We are so grateful for you and our shared collaborations for the sake of the gospel in service of the church and the world. We could not do this work without you! Thank you for your time, thank you for your talents, and thank you for your financial support.

To learn more about your seminaries and the innovative ways that we are forming leaders, please visit www.lstc.edu and www.wartburgseminary.edu.

Yours in Christ,

The Rev. James R. Neiman, Ph.D.

President

Lutheran School of Theology at Chicago

The Rev. Kristin Johnston Largen, Ph.D.

President

Wartburg Theological Seminary